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Many moons ago, when I spent a summer in children’s mission in Alaska, one of the 
things that I and a friend were asked to undertake was to spend three weeks in the 
town of Palmer, north of Anchorage, to help the Presbyterian church there to set up 
two youth groups, one for 11-14 year olds and one for 15-20 year olds. The church 
had young people, and it had willing adult leaders, but they just wanted a help get-
ting started.  So for three weeks my friend and I organized events to bring the youth 
and the leaders together.  We had barbeques and sleep overs, we climbed local 
mountains, we had meals.  And we also had meetings just with the potential leaders 
to help them define what their vision for these youth groups was and how they might 
achieve it one step at a time.  It was in Palmer that I ate moose burgers.  We had 
three weeks, and then everyone knew that we would be gone, so we crammed as 
much as we could into those days – and, I may say, had a whale of a time! 
 
When Paul went to Thessalonica, he also had three weeks there, more or less, be-
fore he was driven out of town by Jews who were enraged about what he had to say 
about Jesus.  The difference – one of the differences - was that Paul didn’t know that 
he would only have three weeks.  He didn’t know that his time with these very new 
Christians would be so short.  However he also wasted no time, as he and Silas 
sought to teach the truth about Jesus, and the love of God that he brings us, and al-
so tried to help the new Christians see what the consequences for their way of life 
might be.    And when they had to move on or be killed, they were naturally a little 
anxious about the new little church they left behind, so they wrote this letter to them. 
 
It sounds as though Paul is maybe boasting ever so slightly in these few verses that 
we read today, but when he asks the readers to think about him and Silas and the 
way that they lived when they were in Thessalonica, it is because they have no other 
examples of Christian conduct to which Paul can refer them.  And Paul is eager that 
these new disciples do not stand still, do not move backwards in their faith.  He 
wants them to grow and move forwards. 
 
The story we read from the book of Joshua is also about moving forward.  The peo-
ple’s situation was different here: they had been led by Moses for as long as any of 
them could remember.  They had been brought through the wilderness, they had 
been given God’s law, and they had had various trials to test and sharpen their faith.  
But now Moses was dead, and the new, relatively untried leader Joshua is in charge.  
It is not easy to take over from a powerful leader.  People tend to forget the things 
that were less than perfect and remember only the good that was done and the deci-
sive way in which things were handled.  Joshua was Moses’ assistant at the end of 
his life, but still, he was not Moses.  And here is his big test, to take the people for-
ward out of the wilderness and into the promised land. 
 



You see, in both cases the leader has been removed.  No Moses, no Paul.  And it 
would be so easy for the people to stagnate, not to move forward.  We still see this, 
especially in the church.  A minister moves on or retires, and too often the congrega-
tion remains static, making no changes, trying nothing new, waiting for the next min-
ister.  Afraid, as often as not.  In such situations we see that in fact there is no such 
thing as remaining static.  When you think you can be static, can wait, what nearly 
always happens is that in real terms you start to go backwards.  Confidence is lost, 
people drift.   
 
God’s people are always called to go forward to move and grow in faith, in under-
standing, in devotion, in mission.  And both of our passages this morning tell us why 
and how we can.  Paul reminds the Thessalonians that they are to lead a life worthy 
of God, because when they received the good news from Paul and Silas they heard 
it as the word of God, not just random good thoughts.  They know, therefore that 
God is with them, and although Paul and Silas have had to move on, these new 
Christians are not alone. 
 
The Israelites who are being marshalled to cross the Jordan and move into the 
promised land also know that God is with them.  This is why it is very important that 
the first feet to venture into the river were to be those of the priests who were carry-
ing the Ark of the Covenant.  This elaborate but portable shrine was the symbol of 
God’s presence with his people.  As the rest of the nation made their way past it, and 
so over the bed of what was usually the river Jordan, they would be reminded that 
they were not moving forward alone.  They were going with God as their leader, pro-
tector and guide.  They would be reminded that their lives and their journey weren’t 
about Moses or Joshua, or any human leader, but about having God with them.  
They had been in the wilderness for about forty years and this was the way of life 
they were used to.  Moving into the land also meant moving to a settled way of life; 
there were going to be big changes, but although they knew that, they didn’t yet 
know what they would be, what life would look like.  That is always a bit scary.  That 
was why there was all the more reason to remember that God was with them. 
 
On Monday evening of this week the St. Bride’s Session was discussing whether or 
not we should ask to join the Path of renewal, as a way of going forward as a church.  
Laggan Session had already had the discussion and they had said “We will if you 
will” so the decision rested with St. Bride’s.  In the talk there were a lot of “what ifs”.  
After all, embarking on the Path of Renewal means committing ourselves to learn to 
think and act as a missional church, willing to change the traditional ways of doing 
things, so that more people may know the good news of God’s love in Jesus.  And 
when you don’t yet know what the changes may be, it is a little scary.  For a long 
time the decision hovered, and no one would commit.  But I was very pleased that 
when the decision was taken to take this leap of faith, as it was, it was said with a 
spirit of adventure not of apprehension.   
 
For it is an adventure when we seek to follow Jesus.  It certainly was for the twelve 
disciples who went around with him in his ministry, and it still is.  The writer to the 
Hebrews says that “Jesus Christ is the same yesterday, today and forever.”  Too of-
ten people have taken this to mean that his church must be the same forever as well.  
But far from it.  He is our unchanging core and the centre of our being as individuals 
and as a church, but his unchanging love leads us to be flexible and open to change 
– or it should.  Because he teaches us to think, not of ourselves, and what makes us 
feel secure and comfortable – we have God’s presence and what more security or 
comfort do we need?  Instead Jesus teaches us to think of those who need his love, 
who do not know his love who are not aware of his presence in their lives. 



 
After the meeting on Monday, on Wednesday I went to represent out presbytery at a 
two day meeting of the Council of Assembly and the church's Ministries Council.  
The whole of Wednesday was taken up with discussing a strategic plan which the 
Council want to bring to the church's General Assembly in May.  The document we 
were considering was far from finished, but its thrust was very much about fitting the 
church, not for maintaining what we have, but for risking what we have so that we 
may take God's love to our nation and beyond in new ways.  Exciting stuff, and we 
will see how these changes work out and develop. 
 
As Christian people we are called to be faithful and to journey to new places. Yet we 
can easily feel daunted by the challenges that we face, especially when the future 
seems unknown. As we journey forwards we must keep trusting in God’s presence 
and listening for God’s word, for in so doing we will find the courage that we need. 
 
As you know, I love to cycle, and I can remember learning to ride a two wheeler bike, 
when I was about five.  Just as I can remember teaching my own children.  When I 
was learning, when my father – who could not ride a bike himself, by the way, took 
off the stabilisers and I was faced with the exhilaration and danger of needing to bal-
ance as well as steer and pedal, I felt a bit worried.  It is at this stage of learning that 
the bike seems to be very precarious!  But my Dad said to me ‘Don’t worry – I’ll keep 
a firm hold of the back of the saddle. I’ll walk just behind you and I’ll make sure that 
you don’t topple over. You have to keep looking forwards so you can steer safely, 
but although you won’t see me, I’ll be right here.” 
 
And this is what God says to us.  It may feel precarious as we go forwards, but we 
know that our Father is there and has a hold of us.  He will not let us fall.  Amen. 
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